WEST VIRGINIA STATE UNIVERSITY

Minutes of the Faulty Senate

May 5, 2006

A.
CALL TO ORDER.  The Faculty Senate of West Virginia State University met on Friday, May 5, 2006, in 224 Wallace Hall.  Chair J. Levine called the meeting to order at 2:35 p.m.  

Senators present:  Dr. Tim Alderman, Dr. Cyrus Aleseyed, Dr. Gerry Beller, Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Dr. Mahmoodul Islam, Dr. Jerry Levine, Dr. Jack Magan, Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly, Mr. Tom McClure, Dr. Sundar Naga, Dr. Aaron Settle, Prof. Patricia Shafer, Dr. Chuck Smith, Prof. Edith Worrells, and Dr. Naveed Zaman.  

Senators absent:  Prof. Carol Acker, Dr. Deon Brock, Dr. Rebecca Francis, Dr. Billy Joe Peyton, Dr. Jeffrey Pietruszynski, Dr. Carolyn Sturgeon, and Ms. Deborah Wells.

Ex-Officio members present:  Dr. Arnold Cooper, Dr. Ervin Griffin, and Mr. Bryce Casto representing President Carter. 

Guests:  Dr. Michael Anderson, Dr. T. Ford-Ahmed, Dr. Robert Harrison, Prof. Michael Lewis, Dr. Paula McCoy, Prof. Sandra Orr, Dr. Charles Perdue, Dr. John Richards, and Mr. Bill Woodrum.  

B.
Special Welcome to new Senators.  The Chair asked newly elected senators to introduce themselves and extended a welcome to them all.

C.
Special thank you to outgoing Senators.  The Chair recognized and thanked outgoing senators for their service.  

D.
READING OF THE MINUTES.  S. Marrash-Minnerly moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to approve the minutes from the April Senate meeting.  The motion carried.  

E.
REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA.  An amendment to the Bylaws was added under New Business.  T. Alderman moved and S. Marrash-Minnerly seconded the motion to approve the minutes as amended.  The motion carried.

F.
REPORTS. 
1.
Mr. Bryce Casto for Dr. Hazo W. Carter, WVSU President.  Mr. Tom Joiner, educational philanthropist and radio personality, will be the commencement speaker in May.  The Tom Joiner Foundation has contributed $125,000 toward scholarships for WVSU students.  In a presentation to the Kanawha County Commission last month Dr. Carter described the cooperative efforts between the Kanawha County Parks and Recreation Commission and WVSU Land-Grant Extension to better serve the community using the Shawnee Park facilities.  Five copies of this report were made available to the Senate (see attached report).  A lease agreement was renewed with the WVSU Land-Grant Extension for use of the facilities at Shawnee Park.  President Carter presented a three-part plan for continued cooperative activities at Shawnee Park and requests that the Senate recommend a faculty member to serve on a nine-member management team for this project.  Two to three faculty members will also be needed to serve on the eleven-member Advisory Team.  Mr. Bill Woodrum from Land-Grant Programs spoke briefly about these efforts.  

2.
Dr. Ervin Griffin, President WVSCTC.  WVSCTC students pay a larger percentage of the cost of college than students of any other CTC in West Virginia.  As per-student funding has fallen President Griffin has been trying to get a supplemental appropriation from a special session of the legislature in May (see letters to the Governor and legislators attached).  A copy of an update of the CTC Compact was distributed showing enrollment and progress toward compact goals (see attached Compact update).  Funding is dependent on how well the CTC meets these goals.  The CTC was approved to raise tuition 4.69% this year—only the third tuition and fee increase in six years.  He also distributed a list of grants awarded (see attached list).  The CTC is working with BB&T to provide training to their employees.  Dr. Cooper said the fortunes of the CTC and the University are closely connected.  

3.
Dr. Arnold Cooper, Vice President for Academic Affairs.  Dr. Cooper distributed a memo from Dr. Teeuwissen with guidelines for catalog revisions (see attached).  Eight tenure-track faculty positions have been filled and a teacher-in-residence has been hired.  Twenty-eight applications were received for an opening in the Education Department.  There are four candidates for Director of the Library; faculty will not have an opportunity to interview these candidates.  

4.
Standing Committee Reports. 

a.  Faculty Personnel, Dr. M. Anderson.  This has been a quiet and normal year for the Committee.  Though it did not cause undue delays, the only problem has been getting materials on time.  The first step has been taken toward implementing on-line student evaluations.  The Committee report outlined the activities for each of the meetings since September (see attached).  J. Magan moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to accept the report.  The motion carried. 

b.  Educational Policies Committee, Dr. P. McCoy.  Eleven proposals were submitted and approved (see attached report).  The EPC made three suggestions: that the syllabus components as described in the Handbook be re-emphasized; that each undergraduate program identify appropriate information skills courses for inclusion in required major course sequences (recommended by joint subcommittee of EPC and Gen. Ed. Committees); and that all approved EPC minutes be distributed to academic leaders in order to facilitate the amendment of proposals.  The Committee also requested that, in addition to the nine regular members, two alternates be assigned.  This will be discussed at the next Senate meeting.  T. Alderman moved and S. Naga seconded the motion to approve the report.  The motion carried.

c.  Retention Committee, Dr. C. Perdue.  All except one of the twenty-eight faculty members and librarians evaluated were recommended for retention.  When appropriate significant reservations or suggestions for remediation were included with the portfolios; these were then submitted to the Vice President for Academic Affairs (see attached report).  A motion to accept the report was made and seconded.  The motion carried.  

d.  Promotion and Tenure Committee, Prof. M. Lewis.  The Committee recommended eleven candidates for promotion and/or tenure to the VPAA (see attached letter of recommendation).  A motion to accept the report was made and seconded.  The motion carried.

e.  Teacher Education Committee, Dr. Harrison.  Forty teacher education candidates were approved in December and forty-five candidates will be approved later this month.  One candidate lost provisional admission status and was denied admission to the Teacher Education program in compliance with the due process guidelines in the University Catalog (see attached report).  P. Shafer moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to accept the report.  The motion carried.

f.  Constitution, Bylaws, and Handbook Committee, Prof. S. Orr.  Prof. Orr distributed a list of changes to the Constitution and Bylaws since last year (see attached document).  The Committee thinks the Bylaws are too easily amended and recommends that proposed amendments to the Bylaws be voted on at the meeting after the one during which they are initially proposed.  J. Magan moved and T. Guetzloff seconded a motion to refer this to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee for their recommendation for a Senate vote at the next meeting (August 2006).  The motion carried.  The Committee recommended a change in the wording of Article V, Part A, Section 1.e.  This section was recently amended to permit the Executive Committee to appoint a member to the Promotion and Tenure Committee to replace another member who is applying for promotion.  The Committee recommended that the senior senator from the member’s college conduct a special election for a temporary replacement.  J. Magan moved and S. Naga seconded the motion to refer this to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee for a recommendation at the next Senate meeting.  The motion carried.  Finally, the Committee recommended a change in Article I, paragraph 6 regarding tributes to deceased faculty members.  Their rewording specified that the Senate President shall pay tribute to those West Virginia State faculty who passed away since the last General Faculty meeting.  T. Alderman moved and P. Shafer seconded the motion to accept this recommendation.  A friendly amendment substituted the word “Chair” for “President.”  The motion failed.  S. Naga moved and N. Zaman seconded the motion to change the wording as follows:  the Senate Chair shall pay tribute to those West Virginia State faculty who passed away since the beginning of the previous semester.  The motion carried.

6.
Prof. Patricia Shafer, Faculty Representative to the Advisory Council of Faculty and WVSU Board of Governors.  Prof. Shafer distributed a report outlining the activities of the ACF over the past academic year (see attached ACF Report Card).  She highlighted the Annual Experience Increment which was passed and fully funded by the legislature.  Faculty who have worked at least four years will get a check in July ($50 for each year of service).  The Board of Governors approved granting two honorary degrees during the commencement ceremonies in May—a Doctor of Divinity to R.F. Lee and a Doctor of Laws to Tom Joiner.  A three percent salary increase was approved for WVSU and WVSCTC faculty members.  They discussed concerns about tuition increases, chargebacks, and the proposed changes in merit pay percentages.  The merit pay issue was tabled until the next meeting.  Dr. Cooper indicated that WVSU is not comparable to those institutions currently designated “peers.”  This is important since the decision of who our peers are partially determines the resources we can ask for.  

7.
WVSCTC Representative to the Institutional Board of Advisors, Prof. E. Worrells.  The IBOA has not met since March 1st.  

8.
Comments from the Chair.  None.

G.
OLD BUSINESS.  

1.
Ombudsman services provided by the University’s EAP, Prof. P. Shafer.  PeopleWorks Solutions does provide some traditional ombudsman services but not all, and not as extensively as an Ombudsman Office.  They do perform these services for a fee and can serve as a good resource for faculty.  At this time the Executive Committee does not see a need for an Ombudsman Office. 

2.
Order of Senate Business, Dr. J. Levine.  T. Guetzloff moved and S. Naga seconded the motion to accept the recommendations from the Executive Committee for a revised order of reports in Senate meetings.  Senate committees would report first, followed by the WVSU President, Vice President for Academic Affairs, the President of the CTC, and then other invited guests.  The motion carried.  The purpose of these changes is to allow faculty to take action on faculty business toward the beginning, rather than at the end of meetings.  The Chair has asked those who give reports to be as brief as possible.  One suggestion is to ask speakers to distribute full written reports and give only brief oral summaries.  

3,
Role of the Senate, Dr. J. Levine.  The Executive Committee will study this issue during the summer and make a report to the faculty in September.  Interested parties will be invited to participate in these discussions.  The relationship between the Senate and our growing union membership will also be considered.  

4.
Preliminary report of the ad hoc Merit Pay Committee, Prof. M. Lewis.  A lengthy report, including a spread sheet with the distribution of merit points is available on line.  The Committee has done a lot of work in seven meetings and also met with the President, who has indicated that he wants the Committee and VPAA to continue to work on this issue.  There was some discussion about who is eligible for merit.  Temporary, full-time faculty are counted when figuring the percentage of merit funds that are distributed to each college.  This is a complicated issue and the data itself is confusing.  The merit process and data reported from each college are inconsistent.  The Committee has several recommendations but due to the complexity, one suggestion was for the Committee to present a limited range of items to vote on, such as changing the percentages of merit and across-the-board raises, for example.  They do recommend that the Committee be made a permanent Standing Committee of the Senate.  M. Islam moved and N. Zaman seconded the motion to change the percentages of merit and across-the-board raises from 80-20 to 51-49 respectively.  The motion carried.  There was a discussion about how the 49% could be used.  Some thought we should not be voting now, but that the Committee should be given time to complete their work.  C. Smith moved and Jack M. seconded a motion to amend the Committee’s first recommendation to include the stipulation that only 10% of the non-merit pool be used for salary equity adjustments.  The motion carried.  

H.  NEW BUSINESS.

1.  Senate Officers, Dr. Naga.  The slate of Senate officers was presented:  Chairman–Dr. Jerry Levine, Vice-Chairman–Dr. Tom Guetzloff, Secretary–Prof. Susan Marrash-Minnerly.  Nominations for each position were invited from the floor, but no additional nominations were made.  N Zaman moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to close the nominations.  The motion carried.  P. Shafer moved and T. Alderman seconded the motion to elect the nominated officers by acclimation.  The motion carried.  

2.  Faculty Hall of Fame, T. Guetzloff.  This is a suggestion to house a faculty hall of fame in each college with criteria for inclusion to be developed.  J. Magan said that excellent faculty members during just the first fifty years of our existence would fill the halls up.  No further action was taken.  

3.
Amendment to the Bylaws, C. Smith.  C. Smith proposed an amendment to the Bylaws, Article II, A (4) that would prohibit college deans from serving as representatives to the Board of Governors or the Advisory Council of Faculty (see attached amendment).  S. Naga seconded the motion.  A friendly amendment was accepted to correct a grammatical error.  The intent of the proposed amendment is to avoid a potential conflict of interest.  A question was raised as to other categories of faculty who would not be appropriate to serve.  S. Marrash-Minnerly also noted that a vote for this amendment was to prevent a potential conflict of interest–that it does not imply a negative judgment on the performance of the current AFC/BOG representative.  The motion carried with abstentions.  C. Smith moved to add this to the agenda of the General Faculty meeting on May 11th.  There was some discussion about the constitutionality of replacing a duly elected incumbent.  The motion was not seconded.  The parliamentarian was asked to look into this issue before the General Faculty meeting next week.  

I.
Adjournment.  J. Magan moved and S. Marrash-Minnerly seconded the motion to adjourn the meeting.  The motion carried.  


Submitted by


Mr. Tom McClure, Secretary
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